
“I am enclosing LD 1357, An Act to Protect the Privacy of Maine Residents Under the Driver’s License 
Laws, which I am vetoing pursuant to Art. IV, Part III, Section 2 of the State Constitution.”

“Last year, Maine took important steps to improve the security of its driver’s license and identification 
cards. The Legislature passed and I signed into law new provisions that require applicants to demonstrate 
that they are residents of the State and that they are either U.S. Citizens or legally present in the country,” 
Governor Baldacci wrote in his veto message to the Legislature.

“LD 1357 would repeal the legal presence requirement and allow Maine driver’s licenses and 
identification cards to be issued to people who are knowingly breaking immigration law.”

“Maine’s current law is fair and reasonable. Forty-six states, including every state in New England, have 
a legal presence requirement for its credentials. Before last year’s actions to increase the security of State 
credentials, Maine had become a target for unscrupulous individuals looking to circumvent legal presence 
requirements in other states. People were trucked in, in some cases by the van load, to get driver’s 
licenses that would help them break the law elsewhere. With the protections put in place last year, such 
activities are much more difficult.”

“Maine cannot and should not be an island unto itself.”

“While proponents of LD 1357 have argued that the repeal effort would protect the privacy of Maine 
residents, the case has been overstated. The law, as it stands today, does not mandate the use of finger 
prints or facial image scans, or other biometric means, as part of the process to receive a driver’s license. 
Current law only requires the Secretary of State to study the use of new technologies to determine the 
best way to reduce the risk of fraud and identity theft in the issuance of Maine credentials. Furthermore, 
the current law does not allow the Maine Bureau of Motor Vehicles to participate in a national REAL ID 
database, where information from our State would be consolidated with information from other states. No 
such database exists, and if it did, Maine law does not allow participation.”

“Improving the security of Maine credentials was part of an arrangement made last year with the federal 
Department of Homeland Security. Maine’s credentials fell short of federal security standards and put at 
risk the ability of Maine residents to use their driver’s license as acceptable identification to board a 
commercial airline or enter a federal building. If Maine were to repeal its current law, Maine residents 
could face secondary screening and be singled out for additional scrutiny every time they fly or go to a 
federal courthouse. That is unacceptable to me.”

“I understand that there are serious concerns about the federal REAL ID law and its implications on 
personal privacy. The Obama Administration has shown a willingness to reform the REAL ID law and is 
working with the National Governors Association to revise many of the policy areas related to privacy. 
While the revisions continue to be refined, it appears from information currently available that the legal 
presence requirement will remain part of federal statute. We should not rush to make changes in Maine 
law that would place us in conflict with the new president or threaten the strength and security of Maine 
credentials. Instead, we should work with the Obama Administration and the National Governors 
Association to improve the security of Maine’s credentials while protecting personal privacy.”

“I understand that there are people who have been inconvenienced by Maine’s new security standards. 
For some people, the process of renewing their driver’s license has become more difficult. But those 
examples don’t mean that the law is unreasonable or unworkable. Maine law gives great discretion to the 
Secretary of State to address individual circumstances that might make receiving a driver’s license 
unusually burdensome. Anecdotal evidence is not enough reason to overturn current law.”

“Maine’s legal presence requirement is reasonable and justified. I do not believe that Maine should issue 
driver’s licenses to people who are not in the country legally. A driver’s license is more than just a license 
to drive a car. It is an official credential that is used for many other purposes and which can be misused 
by someone in the country illegally. To change Maine’s law unnecessarily puts at risk the integrity of 



State-issued credentials.”

“With these concerns and commitments, I hearby veto LD 1357 and respectfully urge you to sustain it.”


